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Dr. Kaye:  Hello everybody, good morning.  Thank you for 
having me.  I appreciate it, especially since I see that I have 
a rival Rand colleague at another session right now, so thank 
you for coming to this one.  We’ll have to talk to Alan about 
this later, of who got more attendance. 

 
The topic I’m talking to you about this morning isn’t hard 

to make the case that this is an important and timely topic.  
Since I’ve been giving these talks on the Arab Spring since this 
all unfolded, every time I give the talk there’s something in 
the headlines to make it yet even more timely.  And as we were 
just discussing earlier, I think this is going to be the case 
for many months and possibly years ahead. 

 
In unpacking this topic I really want to cover three 

central issues and then hopefully have some time for some 
exchange and questions.  First is really thinking about what we 
know and we don’t know so far of what’s happening, why is this 
unfolding, and how it might evolve.  Secondly, and this might be 
even more important because it’s not getting as much attention 
yet, but it should start getting attention, which is what are 
the broader strategic implications of all this?  What does this 
mean especially for an audience like yourselves?  From the US 
perspective how is this going to affect our regional interests 
for the years to come?  Then finally I’ll hope to end with some 
policy implications that will stem from the argument I may be 
making. 

 
So starting with what we know and what we don’t know, and 

actually just to preview this, we don’t know more than we do 
know.  But what we know so far is that similar types of 
grievances really led and triggered this whole chain of events 
that started in Tunisia and has rippled throughout the region.  
And these set of grievances are fairly common, despite the very 
different nature of the cases across the region. Namely when you 
have unemployment rates as high as 30 percent for youths under 
25, and when these youths make up the majority of your 
population, this is not exactly a recipe for stability.  You 
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combine that with deep and widespread frustration with poor 
governance records of these regimes throughout the region, 
corruption by its leaders, the concentration of wealth among a 
very few of elites, usually tied to the regime, widespread human 
rights abuses and a lack of absolute basic freedoms and dignity, 
this was most probably expressed through the Tunisian fruit 
seller that started this whole thing, and you really have a 
combustible region. 

 
So while nobody really predicted this, in hindsight it’s 

not terribly surprising when you look at all these challenges. 
 
Of course what we don’t know is what particular combination 

of these factors really led to all of this, right?  I’m sure 
many dissertations for years to come will be focusing on this 
question of how exactly these factors, these variables combined 
to produce the outcomes that we have.  But at least we do have a 
pretty good idea of the kind of socioeconomic and political 
challenges that led to all of this. 

 
We also know that this unrest is playing out extremely 

differently across the region.  In fact I think in many ways 
what may be more interesting is not what necessarily led to 
this, and that is significant, but what’s very interesting is 
why and how we’re seeing such different results.  Right? So in 
places like Tunisia and Egypt we’ve had relatively peaceful 
demonstrations leading to the overthrow of longstanding 
dictators which will lead to very lengthy and most likely 
extremely difficult political transitions.  Then in other places 
like Libya, Yemen, and most notably Syria, as we’re reading 
about today in the papers, the unrest has led to violent 
conflict, even civil war.  And in some cases, in the case of  
Libya at least, and possibly Syria, we’ll see, it’s led to 
external intervention. 

 
In other cases, and this is particularly true in the Gulf 

where I know the US military is quite active and very keen to 
know what might be happening there among some of the small GCC 
states, we’ve seen the monarchies in the Gulf and for that 
matter outside of the Gulf, in Jordan and Morocco, be able to 
withstand a lot of this turmoil through techniques of economic 
payouts, cooption, and in some cases brutal repression if you 
look at the case of Bahrain, for example.  

 
Which is why a lot of analysts, I’ve heard many people 

giving Arab Spring talks and almost the first thing they do is 
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reject the notion of this term itself, this notion that this is 
a spring.  Spring suggests renewal, optimism, and to some extent 
we may have that, but it’s a story still in play.  We may see 
very, and we already have seen very violent political evolutions 
in various cases, and even in the cases of Egypt and Tunisia 
which look most promising, we may not see such a rosy future as 
many hope will come about.  So a lot of people are objecting to 
this notion that this is a spring, and indeed we’re already 
moving into winter so that’s leading to a lot of thinking about 
Arab Spring turning to Winter, and the chill effect and so 
forth. 

 
What we don’t really know is how all of this is going to 

turn out in individual cases.  We can look to a few factors to 
determine why or understand why it’s looking different across 
different cases.  For example countries with more ethnic and 
tribal and sectarian divisions have a much harder time turning 
these revolts into a unified effort to topple these regimes.  
Whereas in countries like Egypt and Tunisia with more 
homogeneous populations, it was easier to kind of unify the 
opposition and overthrow these regimes.   

 
We also know that oil-producing states have a much easier 

time at buying off their populations and staving off unrest to 
the point where it leads to the regime’s overthrow.  As we saw 
in the case of Libya, this is certainly no guarantee and if I 
were a monarch sitting anywhere in the Middle East right now, I 
don’t think I would be feeling quite safe.  I think every 
country is vulnerable.  But these are some factors that explain 
why so far we’ve had variations. 

 
Finally, I think one of the most important changes that 

this has brought about that we absolutely know is that the 
people and public opinion are a much larger factor in regional 
politics than ever before.  It’s not to say that Arab public 
opinion didn’t matter before the Arab Spring.  It certainly 
mattered.  It was a constraining force.  But now it is one of 
the primary drivers of the way you’ll see leaders acting in the 
region today.  I think in many ways, for example just looking at 
some current developments, the Arab League vote that we saw last 
week which suspended Syria, and there’s still a waiting period, 
but this is a really really surprising development.  I have to 
tell you, most Middle East Experts did not predict the Arab 
League to take this kind of stance. 

 
It’s one thing to take a stance against Gadhafi because 
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everybody hated the guy, that was one thing that could unify the 
Arabs.  But Syria, a strategic pivotal player like Syria who’s 
been a fundamental leader in the Arab  world, very very 
surprising.  And without looking at how leaders feel so much 
more accountable to their publics and so much more pressure, 
people power so to speak, where there’s so much sympathy with 
opposition movements who are being repressed, this is not a 
factor that you can ignore any more in this region. 

 
So let’s get to the second part which I think is really 

interesting, which is how is this going to affect US interests 
in the broader strategic balance of power? 

 
I think we’ve been seeing so far, and again, this is all 

early, and if I give this talk in a year I’m sure we’ll be 
talking about different things.  But generally there is a story 
line emerging that all of this change has been bad news for the 
United States, and for a variety of reasons. 

 
A lot of people look at this as the beginning of the end of 

the decline of the US-backed regional order.  You have the 
ousting of longstanding US allies like Hosni Mubarak in Egypt. 
You have the Saudis still quite disgruntled and upset with the 
United States for what they view as our willingness to throw 
Mubarak under the bus prematurely.  That is the common prevalent 
view in the Gulf is that the US threw its allies, abandoned 
basically our longstanding allies in the region. 

 
There was an interview with Former National Security 

Advisor General Jones where he basically suggested that that 
resentment is still lingering, did linger, and was a real 
problem in US relationships in the region.  You have more 
assertive Gulf policies, not just by the Saudis but by smaller 
Gulf states like the Qataris who are pursuing policies, 
sometimes in line with US interests but often not always.  They 
have an independent mindset. 

 
All of this makes -- It doesn’t mean the US is weaker.  

Here from the US military you certainly know that is not the 
case.  But it leads to the perception of declining US influence 
and weakness and those perceptions are widespread. 

 
Certainly inconsistent US policies, which are inevitable in 

these kinds of situations, don’t help the cause any.  So when 
people in the region are seeing the US supporting leaders, 
supporting opposition movements to oust leaders they don’t like, 
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like the Assad regime in Syria, but taking a very timid approach 
toward leaders of countries who are very strategically important 
to the United States like Bahrain where we didn’t make as big of 
a deal about the repression going on there, obviously people in 
the region are going to look at those inconsistent policies and 
question what the United States role in the region is. 

 
You also have the rise of Islamist forces who are 

predicted, and we see this already in Tunisia, this expected in 
Egypt, to take on a more prominent role in political governance 
in the region. These new governments are likely to reflect 
popular opinion, as I suggested, to a much greater degree, which 
means you’re likely to see more anti-American, anti-Western 
governments emerging.  It’s not going to be so simple anymore in 
this region.   

 
I should just note that Islamist movements were not really 

critical in terms of the initial protect in countries like 
Egypt, for example, but they certainly are capitalizing on these 
developments. 

 
Then finally, in terms of this story line of the US really 

losing from all of this, there is widespread concern that Iran, 
and when you look at the larger balance of power, oftentimes 
it’s really looked at as Iran and its so-called rejectionist 
allies on one side, and the US and our so-called moderate allies 
on the other side and there’s this big balance of power struggle 
and there’s a sense that Iran is winning from this, from these 
developments, in that they’re able to capitalize on the unrest.  
Iranians always welcome political instability and unrest because 
that gives them in-roads to influencing politics in the region.  
So there’s a lot of concern that Iran has kind of gotten a 
windfall from all of this by capitalizing on the decline of pro-
US governments and so forth and this growing perception of US 
decline. 

 
I’m not going to contest every one of these claims in this 

narrative.  I think there are a lot of truths to the story line.  
We are seeing a lot of these trends already occurring.  But what 
I would suggest and I would question is, is the US really losing 
more influence or are we really just seeing the continuation and 
reinforcement of trends that were already in place before the 
Arab Spring?  I’m not suggesting that the Arab Spring isn’t 
absolutely a transformative event in this region.  It is.  
Absolutely.  Especially for the countries undergoing these 
changes.  They will never be the same.  But in terms of the 
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broader strategic picture and fallout, I think we need to be 
careful or at least be cautious about reading in to how much the 
Arab Spring is transformatively changing the regional balance of 
power, which doesn’t necessarily mean that puts us in a good 
position but we may not be worse off than we were before. 

 
For example, to make this argument.  If we think about US 

influence, you could argue that this perception of decline, and 
again, this is often based on regional perception.  I would 
suggest that regional perceptions are just as important as 
realities when it comes to Middle Eat politics.  There have been 
widespread perceptions of US decline since the 9/11 wars, 
basically since the war in Afghanistan, but especially the war 
in Iraq.  Since 2003 you already see, and at Rand we did a study 
I was a co-author on called The Iraq Effect, and one of the 
major effects of the Iraq War, we found, was the perception of 
declining US influence and the eagerness of regional states to 
hedge.  Certainly they’re not giving up on their relationship 
with the United States, but we saw a lot of interest in 
developing relationships with China and Russia and really kind 
of hedging for a new regional order as there was a perception 
that the US was bogged down in Iraq, made many missteps.  The 
invasion in many ways, the perception in the region is that the 
US really handed Iraq to Iran.  I don’t agree with that, but 
that is the perception that’s often there.  So you already saw a 
decline in US influence, perceptions of that, long before this 
Arab Spring. 

 
In terms of Iran, I ran has long capitalized on regional 

development and turmoil to try to exert its influence.  You see 
this particularly in Iraq, you see this in Afghanistan, and you 
see this with its relationship with Hamas and Hezbollah.  
There’s been, for close to a decade now, a regional perception 
that Iran has been the big winner over the past decade of all 
these regional wars and is asserting its influence in a much 
more aggressive way, and there is the sense of that’s why the 
nuclear issue is such a big concern.  Not because Iran’s going 
to use the bomb on any of these neighbors, even Israelis, 
actually many question whether they would to that.  But the 
concern is that it’s going to just reinforce this influence and 
make them even more aggressive. 

 
I think that in many ways this notion of Iran all of a 

sudden using the Arab Spring to capitalize is really misplaces 
the notion that Iran has been doing this for a long time. 
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I think the other point that we really need to keep in mind 
is that Iran actually, if anything, in my view and it’s early to 
tell, but so far I think you can make the argument that Iran is 
actually losing from all this.  We may not be gaining, the US 
may not be gaining, but I don’t think we should be prematurely 
suggesting that Iran is winning from all of this. 

 
You see Gulf regimes taking an even harder line against 

Iran than they did pre-Arab Spring because of fears of Shia 
influence.  Many times these are fabricated because they have 
Shia populations in their own countries with local grievances, 
but it’s useful to deflect attention and say Iran is the problem 
and so forth.  You also see populations in the Arab world who 
are not interested in following the Iranian model.  Before the 
Arab Spring Iran kind of touted itself as the leader of the 
anti-West, anti-Israel movement, challenging these corrupt 
authoritarian Arab regimes.  Now the Arab populations still need 
Iran for that message.  They’re toppling these regimes 
themselves without any Iranian help.  For that matter, they have 
no desire to follow the Iranian model of Islamic governance.  So 
Iran can be, and they are rhetorically saying this is an Islamic 
wakening, this is showing the region is going our direction, but 
the reality is quite different. 

 
We also need to keep in mind that Iran’s image is seriously 

tarnished right now in the region.  Iran’s association with 
repressive regimes brutalizing their populations, particularly 
Iran’s close relationship with the Syrian regime, which right 
now is undergoing horrific human rights abuses and killings, 
over 3500 deaths so far.  The regional populations are not 
looking at Iran as a liberator against the West, they’re looking 
at them as associated with these repressive policies.  So this 
has really undermined Iran’s Arab Street strategy to kind of 
reach out to Arab publics to undermine rules that are anti- 
Iranian.  This has really failed.  So I think we have to keep in 
mind that there are some aspects to this Arab Spring that have 
really, really hurt Iran. 

 
And on top of all of this you have Turkey.  You see first 

of all growing friction between Iran and Turkey so Iran not only 
is facing these domestic challenges and being undercut in the 
region, it has its own continued domestic vulnerabilities.  But 
then it’s facing this rival Turkey which kind of put its finger 
in the air and said which way should we go with this Arab 
Spring, and realized that going with popular opinion may make 
more sense. 
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So you’ve seen a real rift between Turkey and Iran.  Turkey 

has sided with the opposition forces in Syria, has given up on 
its relationship with Assad who was a very close ally of Turkey 
before this all started, and has further distanced Turkey from 
Iran, not to mention that Turkey is a NATO ally, as I’m sure 
everyone in this room is well aware, is hosting missile defense 
forces on its territory that are presumed to be directed toward 
Iran. 

 
So the picture is not looking that great for Iran, it’s not 

looking that great for the US, but in sum, I think the strategic 
picture isn’t all that different than what we had before this 
started, namely US influence is in decline; Iran tries to 
capitalize on turmoil but is always more limited than we often 
think it is, and Turkey is becoming a more assertive regional 
leader and power.  This actually was occurring long before the 
Arab Spring. 

 
So let me conclude with a couple of implications so we have 

some time for questions, if you buy this argument I’m making. 
 
I think it may be useful if we think of the strategic 

picture in this way, to maybe supplementing how much influence 
the US has lost from this whole Arab Spring business, and start 
thinking more about opportunities.  Ways that we can capitalize 
on this transformative environment and developments to regain 
influence that we’ve already been losing. 

 
In some ways, while these developments have been a blow to 

the US they’ve also brought some unexpected benefits.  As I 
mentioned, these revolts and uprisings were not motivated by 
Islamic extremism.  They weren’t even motivated by political 
Islamist parties.  And indeed the extremist narrative has been 
challenged in many ways, especially in Egypt and Tunisia, where 
you have peaceful overthrows of regimes.   

 
I think in that sense we should look at the Arab Spring as 

an opportunity for the US to show that they’re not just 
supporting governments in the region, but they can be on the 
side of people as well. 

 
I realize I’m talking to a military audience but in my 

experience military folks are among the first to recognize that 
military tools alone are not always going to do the job and I 
think that can’t be more true than it is today.  So on the one 
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hand, yes, we’re going to have to continue military 
relationships with leaders who sometimes do nasty things to 
their people; but we can’t rely, and in fact this is continuing 
because of concerns of Iran.  This is where US policy is moving, 
it’s really continuing this reinforcement of arms sales, 
particularly to GCC states and so forth. 

 
But this isn’t enough anymore.  In this new environment, 

this is not going to gain influence in the way that we think it 
may, and it’s really important to keep in mind how this can 
undermine the US image in the eyes of popular opinion which 
matters so much today in today’s Middle East. 

 
I think there is this new empowerment among people, and 

this really puts us at a new normal.  It’s much harder to 
sustain status quo relationships with out of touch leaderships 
in this kind of environment. 

 
I think what we need to do in addition to the military 

relationships is really be focusing on economic opportunities 
and solidifying political reforms.  This is really critical.  In 
some ways really creating an alternative model to extremism and 
developing these societies isn’t just good for them and will 
help the people living there, but it’s really good for US 
interests and I think in some ways can blunt Iranian influence 
just as much as tools.  If you look back to the Cold War and how 
we contained the Soviets, we never just relied on military 
tools.  A lot of our containment strategy focused on how to 
build an alternative, how to build an alternative model -- 
politically, economically, this is what the Marshall Plan was 
about.  This is what building Western Europe was about, into 
democratic free societies.  I think we have some lessons we can 
learn from that. 

 
I’m going to end on that fairly optimistic note of ways we 

can hopefully capitalize from all of this rather than lament our 
great loss, and must maybe leave with one last point to think 
about which is in some ways, sometimes the perception of the US 
not mattering as much can actually be a good thing because then 
we’re not blamed for everything.  I think we should be careful 
what we think is a problem. 

 
Thank you. 
 
Moderator:  Dr. Kaye, thank you for the presentation.  I’ve 

got a bunch of questions here from the audience.  I’m going to 
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start with this one. 
 
You mentioned that the transition to new governments may be 

a long and difficult process.  What then is the result or threat 
to US foreign policy with multiple and simultaneous transitions 
occurring in the region with perceived weakness in US influence? 

 
Dr. Kaye:  A simple question to start. 
 
I think these are going to be long and lengthy.  It’s going 

to be hard to manage them all at the same time.  The truth of 
the matter is one, we have to keep in mind that we often have 
much more limited influence over these political transitions 
than we think we have.  So I think as we’re looking at these 
transitions we need to one, not have a heavy hand because that 
can backfire.  So the more the US kind of tries to get involved 
and pick sides and say who we’d like to be the winner, the more 
that undermines the legitimacy of forces we may actually want to 
win or do well in these elections and transitions. 

 
I think the best thing we can do is indirect help.  I think 

what we need to do -- First of all we need to be very careful we 
understand each of these contexts and the differences among 
them, and they’re all very different.   

 
My advice would be focusing on Egypt and Tunisia.  And 

certainly now we’re kind of stuck with Libya, but Libya is going 
to be really rough.  They have no institutions there.  It’s 
going to be very difficult to build that country up.  But since 
we used military force there it may look like we have more at 
stake.   However, in my view, if Egypt and Tunisia don’t come 
out right, this is going to have a spiral and contagion effect 
throughout the region and really undermine US interests for many 
years to come. 

 
So my suggestion is focus on the countries where this 

started.  Make sure they really are moving to accountable 
regimes.  This means walking a very fine line between keeping 
good ties with the military leadership in Egypt, but also not 
letting this get the military leaders in charge in Egypt right 
now off the hook in terms of really moving forward with 
political reforms. 

 
It also means the indirect influence we should enable. What 

we need to do, we can’t dictate, but we can enable actors who we 
think would be moderate and accountable leaders in these 
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countries, and we can do that by giving them the tools to 
organize the skill sets they need, to create opposition 
movements that are viable.  Because let’s face it, years of 
repression by authoritarian regimes really that’s the only 
politically organized choice for the populations there as it 
really is Islamist parties.  That’s why the Muslim Brotherhood 
is doing so well, because they’re organized, they’ve provided 
social services that have stayed often neglected.  So we need to 
one, not push these countries to transition too quickly.  We 
need to enable opposition groups to mobilize and organize.  And 
the more we can do that indirectly, the better.  But I really 
think the focus with everything going on, we shouldn’t get 
overwhelmed by everything and keep our eye on the ball which I 
think really is Egypt.  Egypt in particular, but Tunisia as 
well. 

 
Moderator:  As the Syrian uprising transitions to armed 

uprising, do you see a role for a no-fly zone or even an Odyssey 
Dawn-like air campaign to stop the slaughter?  

 
Dr. Kaye:  That’s the direction we’re moving.  I think this 

is not, everybody is comparing Libya and Syria.  Are we really 
moving into a Libya again?  

 
A few weeks ago people said there’s no way, this is a 

completely different situation. There’s no way the Arab League 
is going to oppose the Assad regime as it did the Gadhafi 
regime, but here we are today and we’re surprised. 

 
One of the reasons NATO intervened in Libya was because 

ultimately it got the blessing of the Arab League and that led 
to a UN Security Council resolution. 

 
I still think that Syria is a much harder case than Libya, 

and I think it’s going to be much more difficult, we’re not 
going to have intervention without a Security Council 
resolution, and that Security Council resolution is going to be 
much more difficult to get for a number of reasons.  I’m not 
going to write it off, because one never knows.  It depends on 
how bad things get there.  But mainly because one, you have 
Russia who does not appear -- China appears somewhat more 
amenable, but Russia is standing very firm so far in its support 
for Assad, and its hesitancy to support a UN Council resolution 
that everybody knows could authorize the use of force inside 
Syria.  And two, you have the legacy of Libya where what was 
believed to be an authorization for protection of the population 
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really turned in in terms of regional perception into 
authorization to change a regime. 

 
There are still a lot of mixed feelings in the region about 

that.  Because of the hostile attitudes toward the United States 
in the West there’s still a lot of ambivalence about whether 
they really want that.  And in fact you’re seeing Syrian 
opposition leaders very concerned that the Arab League 
resolution is going to lead to an authorization of force because 
they worry that will undermine their own cause. 

 
So I don’t think we’re seeing a replay of Libya yet.  The 

question focused on a no-fly zone, that may be more feasible.  
If the violence continues to escalate you could see the 
potential development of a buffer zone in the border areas with 
Turkey.  Turkey has been very supportive of the Syrian 
opposition and armed groups that are developing among the Syrian 
opposition.  But the more this turns into a full-fledged civil 
war, the more difficult it’s going to become to really get the 
international community to take sides, especially if the 
opposition starts doing things that kind of border atrocities, 
which could happen, right?  So it’s going to be a little more 
difficult.  We saw this happen in Libya a bit, but I think it’s 
still a harder case in Syria than it is with Libya, but I 
certainly think we’re moving more in that direction of possibly 
a safe haven zone, depending. But it all depends on how long 
Assad could stay in power, and this could go on a long time. 

 
Moderator:  How will the Palestinian issue with Israel and 

US positions on that issue affect the overall Arab Spring 
future? 

 
Dr. Kaye:  I guess you can’t do a talk on the Middle East 

and not get away with not talking about Israel-Palestine.  I was 
trying. 

 
I used to focus on this issue a lot in my work, and it’s so 

tiring because it never changes.  I just feel like I could say 
the same thing ten years ago. 

 
A couple of things on this point.  The Israeli-Palestinian 

issue was not a factor that was driving these revolts, and 
that’s a good thing.  Because the more the conversation is about 
the US or the more the conversation’s about Israel, that’s not 
particularly constructive when it comes to reform and 
socioeconomic development in this region.  So it really wasn’t 
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about Palestine.  
 
That said, I think that we cannot discount how much this 

issue still resonates among popular opinion and sentiment in the 
region, and it is a powerful force.  And I think that as these 
transitions move forward and there are grievances that develop 
among these regimes that aren’t moving as fast as people may 
like, the more the Palestinian-Israeli issue can enter the 
discourse and can be used as a way to kind of unify opposition 
forces.  If there’s one issue that unifies Arab opposition 
groups, it tends to be the issue of Israel and the Palestinian 
cause. 

 
So I think that while it wasn’t a major factor in these 

revolts, I think it can seep into the conversations.  The other 
thing I worry about is that Hezbollah, which is also very 
worried about how all of this is impacting its organization 
because Hezbollah is still very much aligned with Syria, Assad 
and Iran in the so-called rejectionist group.  And Hezbollah’s 
not too popular right now.  Yes, it still controls a lot of 
influence in Lebanon, but a friend was just in Lebanon this 
summer and was telling me no more Nasrallah this, Nasrallah 
that.  He’s not too popular because Hezbollah is just like Iran 
taking the heat for associating itself with repressive regimes 
that are going against the people.  Hezbollah was supposed to be 
this popular movement representing the aspirations of the 
repressed. 

 
So one thing I worry about on the Israel front is that some 

of these groups may want to change the conversation and a war 
with Israel is always a good way to change the conversation.  So 
that’s one thing I worry about where the Israel factor could 
seep in. 

 
I think in terms of lastly, US positions, there is no 

question that the perception that the US has not solved this 
problem, not that we can, but there’s a perception we have to 
keep trying, has definitely hurt us.  There’s no question.  It 
hurts our reputation in the region.  It undermines our 
legitimacy among Arab publics because this issue still really 
matters.  Even if it wasn’t the driving force for domestic 
issues socioeconomic challenges, still if we don’t look like 
we’re trying to deal with this it’s very difficult to keep up 
our influence with these regimes and with their people, really. 

 
Moderator:  You stated that the Arab Spring may be leading 

 
Professional Word Processing & Transcribing 

801-556-7255 
 



What to Make of the Arab Spring - 11/18/11             14 
 

or continuing a trend of more anti-Western governments, but also 
that it was representing a more popular opinion.  So is this 
truly a negative that represents the will of the people being 
brought forward and allowing them to have their freedom? 

 
Dr. Kaye:  I actually don’t think -- I agree with I think 

the underlying premise, I don’t know who asked it, but which is, 
is that such a bad thing?  If governments are more accountable 
to their people, let’s face it, they don’t love us now anyway.  
If you look at public opinion polls of the United States before 
the Arab Spring, close allies like Egypt were something like 
over 90 percent negativity ratings.  We didn’t exactly start 
from a premise of being liked.  We had regimes we thought were 
in our pocket, so to speak, but they weren’t.  Let’s face it.  
Everybody makes a big deal about Hosni Mubarak and how staunchly 
he made sure that peace with Israel, stay stable and so forth.  
The guy never went to visit Israel except for Rabin’s funeral.  
He never made an official visit to Israel.  It was very much a 
cold peace. 

 
So yes, these new governments may have rhetoric, especially 

because they’re playing in domestic systems that hopefully will 
become democratic.  Just like we have politics in this country, 
they’ll have to cater to their politics.  But does that mean 
that the concrete result will look that different?  Maybe not.  
And in fact it could even be better when you have regimes that 
have legitimacy and accountability.  We may find this to be a 
more favorable outcome, ultimately, and so I don’t think it’s a 
horrible development.  I think we have to keep our eye on these 
things and so forth.  But I think accountable governments, for 
all their rhetoric that may not sound great, they need to 
deliver to their people.  So they’re going to be very focused on 
delivering economic development, jobs employment, employment is 
a big issue with highly educated youth with no prospects.  That 
kind of governance is going to be harder to focus on this 
international regional agenda that’s aggressive and so forth.  
So I think there could be possible benefits to this type of 
change. 

 
Moderator:  Do you suspect that there will only be 

governance in tune to Sharia law, whether a democratic or other 
as a result of the Arab Spring? 

 
Dr. Kaye:  Really that question is asking do we expect 

Islamist parties to dominate, and not just in the first election 
but every election thereafter?  No.  I don’t think we can 
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predict yet.  I think, and this goes with my response to the 
last question which is I think yes, we’re going to see Islamist 
parties doing very well in these first rounds of elections.  
We’ve seen it in Tunisia, we’re expecting it in Egypt.  But you 
know, we shouldn’t judge this by one election.  First of all, as 
time goes on and we have other opposition parties emerging, if 
there are real pluralistic systems that develop, and again, I 
say if because I think there’s real uncertainty about how 
democratic these transitions will be.  But if there is, these 
groups are going to face competition ultimately, and they’re 
going to have to deliver to their people.  So they may be 
popular now but if Islamists come to power and they’re not 
delivering and you have the same kind of socioeconomic 
challenges you had before this started, they’re going to be 
thrown out.  There are going to be others that are going to 
challenge them. 

 
So I don’t think we should get alarmed yet about this whole 

notion of Islamist takeover.  I also think we are not attuned to 
the nuances within Islamist movements, and that’s something as 
Americans we need to understand much better. 

 
For example, we see the Muslim Brotherhood already 

fracturing in Egypt into five or six parties.  In fact Rand, 
we’re about to undertake a study looking at Muslim Brotherhood 
youth and trying to understand if there are differences among 
the political factions in the Muslim Brotherhood.  These are not 
monolithic movements.  We need to be much smarter about not just 
kind of saying oh, Islamists, oh, no, let’s run away.  We need 
to really understand who they are, what their objectives are, 
and we need to start talking to them.  I know this is delicate 
because we have lots of laws and so forth, but moist of these 
political movements, the Muslim Brotherhood in Egypt and so 
forth, they are not terrorist organizations.  Obviously there 
are US laws against talking to terrorists and that’s important, 
but we need to talk to these actors.  They are legitimate 
political actors in their societies.  Do you can have the US 
Ambassador to Egypt, for example, and I don’t mean to be 
personal here, but she came out saying I’m not going to sit in a 
room with the Muslim Brotherhood.  I understand her view, 
believe me, I don’t like their position on women any more than 
she does, but we can’t put our head in the sand.  This is the 
reality that we’re dealing with.  We need to talk to these 
people and we need to get smart about who they are. 

 
Moderator:  How do we direct foreign aid and assistance 
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efforts to ensure true governance and liberties fostered in Arab 
nations where democracy is attempting to root itself?  
 

Dr. Kaye:  That’s always a very delicate balance.  Not just 
foreign aid, but military sales which are of great relevance to 
this group.  This is a really big issue in Bahrain right now, 
for example.  Should we be continuing these arms sales to the 
Bahrainis as they -- and honestly, Bahrain was one of the most 
brutal, it’s all relative, not as bad as Syria maybe, but really 
brutal, brutal repression of the Shia opposition movement that 
emerged there.  They’re a very close ally.  They host the 5th 
Fleet.  These are delicate balances.  I think we should use that 
lever at times.  I don’t think it should be a blank check.  I 
think we should make it clear that we have a range of tools to 
try to influence to the extent that we can, positive transitions 
in these countries and respect for human rights.  So if we see 
the Bahrainis continuing to repress and not engage their 
opposition groups, we should have on the table what we’re 
selling them, absolutely.  Foreign assistance to countries like 
Egypt should be on the table. 

 
We don’t want to undermine programs that help people, but 

we certainly don’t want to continue foreign aid programs that 
are bolstering governments that are undertaking policies that 
counter our broader interest.  So I think it has to be in the 
tool kit, but it’s obviously a very delicate balance. 

 
Moderator:  One final question, Dr. Kaye.  Obviously I 

think this question has been in the news a lot. 
 
How would an attack on Iranian nuclear capability impact 

the Arab Spring and how do you think it would play out? 
 
Dr. Kaye:  That’s a nice way to end. 
 
Actually, after this -- I’m going to ask that question 

myself, thank you for whoever asked that, right after this 
session.  I don’t know when it is today.  I know the Secretary 
of the Air Force is here, but General Mattis from CENTCOM is 
here as well so he’s peaking over at UCLA, and right from here 
I’m going to go listen to him and go to a lunch and I’m going to 
ask him that very question as well.   

 
But my own answer, and we’ll see how we differ. I think it 

would have a very negative effect, just to be blunt.  I am one 
who does not think a military attack against Iran is in our 
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interest, is in the US interest, is in the regional interest, is 
in the interest of political stability in the region.  A nuclear 
Iran is hugely problematic for the reasons I was I think 
mentioning in my talk.  Regional perceptions of Iran are quite 
alarmed right now with growing Iranian influence and a nuclear 
capability will only exacerbate that.  But I think a military 
attack could actually be counter-productive to really building 
up the containment and pressure that the US has succeeded in 
doing so far.  It’s not perfect.  This is a very difficult 
challenge. There is no silver bullet solution.  But if the US or 
Israelis for that matter, and to be honest, if the Israelis do 
it the assumption is that the US is being it anyway.  Whether 
that’s true or not, that’s how the region will look at it. 

 
I think that will undermine a lot of regional support for 

US sanctions, it will undermine Turkish support, it will 
undermine UN Security Council members like Russia and China’s 
support.  I think it will embolden hardliners in Iran, it will 
actually change the conversation.  And maybe these risks would 
all be worth it if we actually could solve the problem.  But in 
my view, a military attack, even if the US did it, and you guys 
know better than me our capabilities and we can’t always discuss 
them here.  But even if the US did it, and certainly that would 
be more effective than the Israelis, from what I’ve seen, and 
this is all in unclassified sources, that it’s still not going 
to necessarily do the job and may even, it certainly could 
delay, but may even make Iranians desire to acquire this 
capability all that greater. 

 
So I think we need to be careful and cautious about this 

option.  In terms of the Arab Spring, I think it would undermine 
the narrative that we want to be promoting which is the US is in 
favor of democratic political transitions. Keeping the focus 
away from military tools, focusing more on political and 
socioeconomic development needs to be a big part of what we’re 
doing in the region, and militarily attacking Iran would change 
the conversation in a way that I think would not be helpful. 

 
Moderator:  Dr. Kaye, thank you for the timely and 

informative presentation.  Thank you for answering our 
questions.  Thank you for being here. 
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